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This is my recommendation on disposition of the Appeal filed by Jeff Juel on 
behalf of The Ecology Center, Inc.; the Inland Empire Public Lands Council; and 
the Alliance for the Wild Rockies protesting the Bonners Ferry District Ranger's 
Decision Notice (DN) for the Meadow Dawson Timber Harvest project on the Idaho 
Panhandle National Forests.   
 
The District Ranger's decision adopts Alternative 3 (modified).  This 
Alternative will implement treatment of 1,751 acres by using a wide range of 
silvicultural treatments.  Timber will be harvested on 1,332 acres and will 
yield about 4 MMBF.  Approximately 2 miles of road will be constructed, 3.8 
miles reconstructed, and 2.2 miles resurfaced.  The new system roads and 
reopened old roads will be closed upon completion of all sale-related activity. 
 
My review was conducted pursuant to, and in accordance with, 36 CFR 215.19 to 
ensure the analysis and decision are in compliance with applicable laws, 
regulations, policy, and orders.  The Appeal Record, including the Appellants' 
objections and recommended changes, has been thoroughly reviewed.   
 
APPEAL SUMMARY  
 
The Appellants allege violations of the National Environmental Policy Act 
(NEPA), the National Forest Management Act, the Idaho Panhandle National Forest 
Plan, the Forest Service Handbook, the Forest Service Manual, and the Clean 
Water Act. 
 
The Appellants request the decision be withdrawn and the following actions be 
performed before implementation:  (1) correct deficiencies and violations of law 
for water quality and fisheries cumulative effects analyses as described in the 
Appeal, (2) identify the existing amount of detrimental soils impacts from 
previous logging, (3) correct the deficiencies in the cumulative effects 
analysis for sensitive management indicator species as identified in the Appeal, 
and (4) make measurable commitments to the number and size of snags and snag 
recruitment trees left in cutting units. 
 
An Informal Meeting was held by conference call on February 19, 1997, but no 
agreement was reached.  No Interested Party comments were received. 
 
FINDINGS 
 
My recommendation is based upon the following evaluation: 
 
CLARITY OF THE DECISION AND RATIONALE 
 
The DN is well written, brief, and easily understood.  It is written in the 
first person, making a firm statement of accountability where necessary. 
 
When reviewed as a package, the decision documentation adequately describes the 
action to be taken.  The selected vegetation treatment methods are listed in the 
DN, with supporting description and detail provided in the Environmental 
Assessment (EA).  Needed road construction, reconstruction, and stabilization 



activities are summarized in the DN.  However, restoration and mitigation 
activities and design requirements are described in the EA, but are not in the 
DN.  Although not a requirement, I believe it would have been helpful if all 
activities were summarized in the DN.  In light of the purpose and need, the DN 
could have been improved by disclosing the estimated timber volume to be 
harvested.  I believe that better quality maps would have improved the clarity 
of DN. 
 
The District Ranger used three "criteria" to frame the decision rationale:  (1) 
meets desired condition or "goals" outlined in the EA and the Forest Plan, (2) 
best meets the purpose and need; and (3) increases buffer zone areas from the 
original proposed action.  The basis for the decision would have been easier to 
follow if the reasons for establishing the three criteria were explained. 
 
The District Ranger's rationale for proceeding with the decision was outlined in 
the DN, but the overall presentation of logic was sketchy and difficult to 
follow.  In my opinion, the DN would have been strengthened if the rationale 
clearly and completely described how the selected alternative responded to 
Forest Plan desired conditions and direction, to the purpose and need for 
action, to comments received on the EA, and to alternative-driving issues.   
 
The selected alternative is consistent with the purpose and need for action. 
Modifications made to alternative 3 after the comment period on the EA indicate 
response to comments, but there is no clear tie to the decision criteria used. 
The DN discusses how the other alternatives do not meet the purpose and need 
more than it discusses how the selected alternative does meet the purpose and 
need. 
 
I conclude the decision document could have been stronger; but review of the 
entire record reveals the District Ranger made a rational, logical, and informed 
decision.   
 
Comprehension of the Benefits and Purpose of the Proposal 
 
The decision documentation provides a thorough discussion of desired conditions 
for vegetation.  The EA outlines existing and desired conditions for vegetation 
and ties it to Forest Plan goals and direction.  Although adequate, I believe 
the discussion of desired conditions for aquatics and wildlife could have been 
stronger. 
 
The decision documentation discusses the effects of no action, and the 
consequences of taking no action are clearly inconsistent with the purpose and 
need for action.  However, the disclosure of effects of no action on the 
aquatics and wildlife resources is not as detailed as those for vegetation 
treatment. 
 
I conclude the benefits and purpose of the decision are adequately supported. 
It is apparent from the documentation why the action must be taken. 
 
Consistency of the Decision with Policy, Direction, and Supporting Information 
 
The project incorporates ecosystem management principles and concepts as 
indicated by the purpose and need and discussion in the DN.  A discussion is 
provided which discloses the desire to return timber stands to historic 
conditions.  The project is consistent with "Forest Service Ethics and Course to 
the Future." 
 
Forest Plan direction provides the foundation for the purpose and need.  The 
purpose and need to contribute to the timber supply is discussed under 
objectives for the various management areas.  The decision is also consistent 
with the Forest Plan goals to move toward a desired condition. 
 
I believe the purpose and need discussion in the DN would have been more clear 
if an explanation of the existing condition to which the purpose and need 



responds had been provided. 
 
I conclude that the proposal is consistent with all legal and regulatory 
requirements, as well as with current Forest Service policy and direction. 
 
Effectiveness of Public Participation Activities and Use of Comments 
 
A public involvement plan designed to identify preliminary issues and to 
summarize public involvement strategy was used.  It was a good, general outline, 
although not tailored specifically for this project. 
 
The District Ranger employed several techniques to involve and inform the 
public, such as mailouts, news releases, and show-me trips and clearly 
identified the objectives for each public participation activity.  Confederated  
Salish-Kootenai tribal members were included in all phases of scoping and 
comment solicitation.   
 
Issues raised internally and externally were linked to or generated 
alternatives, mitigation and design criteria, or were summarized as beyond the 
scope.  Two issues identified in scoping (scenery and big-game winter range) 
were dropped between scoping and completing the EA.  The DN/EA could have been 
improved by providing the reasoning for dropping these issues.  However, 
information in the project file demonstrates they are no longer important 
issues.  
 
An alternative was developed responding to public comments concerning road 
construction and even-aged regeneration techniques.  Another alternative was 
modified to minimize watershed effects and address wildlife concerns.  The 
District Ranger does a good job in the EA of elaborating why some alternatives 
were dismissed without detailed review.  However, there is not a strong tie in 
the DN between issues, comments and the resulting decision. 
 
Phone conversations, verifying issues and the range of alternatives, were 
documented in the project file.  The District Ranger's response to comments on 
the EA further support that the range of alternatives is adequate. 
 
Comments on the EA were evaluated, and the District Ranger did an admirable job 
of responding to them and providing clarifying information.  I believe the EA 
could have been improved by providing a little more detail, perhaps negating the 
need for such detailed responses to comments.  Formal responses to each comment 
were provided as an appendix to the DN.   
 
I conclude the public involvement process was adequate for the size and scope of 
the project. 
 
Requested Changes And Objections of the Appellants 
 
The Appellants' objections are clearly expressed and easily understood.  The 
Appeal demonstrates a good understanding of the decision documentation, but no 
site-specific information to support arguments was presented. 
 
I believe the basis of the Appeal is a difference of opinion on the level of 
analysis and techniques used.  My review concludes the requested relief is not 
warranted. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
I recommend the District Ranger's decision be affirmed and the Appellants' 
requested relief be denied.  
 
 
/s/ Thomas Pettigrew, Jr. 
 
 



THOMAS PETTIGREW, JR. 
Appeal Reviewing Officer 
Director, Engineering 


